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TOM FAIRLEY AWARD GOES TO VETERAN BOOK EDITOR 

 

FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE 

 

Edmonton, June 10, 2008 — 
 
A west coast editor who helped an east coast author shape a book with national significance has been honoured by the 
Editors’ Association of Canada/Association canadienne des réviseurs.  
 
From a short list of four candidates, Saeko Usukawa was chosen to receive the 2007 Tom Fairley Award for Editorial 
Excellence for her contribution to Abstract Painting in Canada by Roald Nasgaard (Douglas & McIntyre Publishing 
Group). Saeko accepted the $2,000 award at the association’s annual banquet, held June 7 in Edmonton’s historic 
Fairmont Hotel Macdonald.  
 
Said one of the judges, “Saeko took an enormous manuscript that had to be shortened drastically and helped the author 
produce a smoothly flowing, authoritative reference.” How big is “enormous”? The initial manuscript was 190,000 
words, and Saeko pruned it to 155,000. (You do the math.) 
 
Even in its softcover edition, released earlier this year, the book weighs almost five pounds. The page count is 432, and 
the large-format work includes 200 images. (Interestingly, the number of images reproduced increased from the 175 
originally specified—thanks in large part to Saeko, who advocated for more on behalf of the author.) 
 
One more statistic of note that astounded even the book’s editor: 901 endnotes! 
 
“I think that’s a record for me,” said Saeko with a chuckle. “And they weren’t all Ibids either!” 
 
Saeko brought a wealth of experience to this freelance project from her long career at Vancouver-based Douglas & 
McIntyre, where she was on the staff for 25 years. (She was editorial director when she took early retirement in 2006.) 
 
During that time she edited more than 25 books about art and architecture (gaining much knowledge in the process), 
not to mention many illustrated titles and also works of fiction. Well-known authors she has worked with include 
Wayson Choy, Douglas Coupland, Sky Lee, Gwendolyn MacEwen, Bill Richardson and George Woodcock. 
 
Ever self-effacing, Saeko says of her work on illustrated books: “I just really like putting all the pieces together.” What 
made this particular project a challenge—aside from the book’s sheer size, scope and amount of detail—was the tight 
timeline. Saeko did the substantive editing and stylistic/copy editing as well as all of the book’s fact-checking over six 
months.  
 
Not only that, she helped organize and select images and liaised with the book’s designer, mostly at a distance. “I think 
I only ever had one face-to-face with the designer,” she said. And she has yet to meet the author in person.  
 

 



One of her chief goals in the editing was to make the text—written by a professor of art history at Florida State 
University—accessible to a more general audience. Positive reviews and appreciative comments from the Tom Fairley 
Award judges affirm that she was successful in this aim. One judge called the historical survey “a polished, cohesive 
and intellectually fulfilling book … a feast for the mind as well as the eye, a work of patience and focus.” 
 
Saeko’s attention to Abstract Painting in Canada is even more admirable when you learn that she was simultaneously 
working on another illustrated book on almost the same schedule. Recording Their Story, a biography of ethnographer 
James Teit, by Judy Thompson, won the top B.C. Historical Federation award in early May as well as recognition for 
its design from the Alcuin Society (Peter Cocking, designer).  
 
Peter Midgley received an honourable mention from the Tom Fairley Award judges for his work on Culturing 
Wilderness in Jasper National Park: Studies in Two Centuries of Human History in the Upper Athabasca River 

Watershed, by a total of nine writers (University of Alberta Press).  
 
The two other short-listed editors recognized for their excellent work were Paul Payson, for The Freshwater Fishes of 
British Columbia, by J. D. McPhail, and David Prosser, for This Rough Magic: The Making of an Artistic Director, a 
memoir by Richard Monette, as told to David Prosser (Stratford Shakespearean Festival of Canada). 
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BACKGROUNDER 

 
The Tom Fairley Award for Editorial Excellence, established in 1983 and presented annually by the Editors’ 
Association of Canada (EAC), recognizes the editor’s often invisible contribution to written communication. The cash 
award of $2,000 is made possible by grants from EAC and several publishers: HarperCollins, Random House of 
Canada, Breakwater Books, Orca Book Publishers, UBC Press, Madison, the C. D. Howe Institute, New Society 
Publishers and the University of Calgary Press.  
 
The Editors’ Association of Canada/Association canadienne des réviseurs began in 1979 as the Freelance Editors’ 
Association of Canada and has been the voice of editors in Canada for nearly 30 years. EAC promotes professional 
editing as the key to producing effective communication. Our 1,700 members, both salaried and freelance, work with 
individuals in the corporate, technical, government, not-for-profit and publishing sectors. 
 
EAC sponsors professional development seminars, promotes and maintains high standards of editing and publishing in 
Canada, establishes guidelines to help editors secure fair pay and good working conditions, provides networking 
opportunities to both in-house and freelance editors, and cooperates with other publishing associations in areas of 
common concern. 
 
Find out more about EAC at www.editors.ca.  
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